
Faculty Senate

Friday, September 16, 2005

Members Present: P. Anderson, Sandra Baker, Stephen Baker, S. Bentley, T. Crum F. Daniels, T. Delong, D. Bolinder, X. Du, D. Ellefsen, D. Elmore, J. Emerson, L. Frazier, G. Goicoechea, D.  G. Heberer,  T. Howell,  C. Hyslop,  D. Jones,  P. Jones,  A. Kincaid, J. King, P. Klem,  J. Larson,  K. Laxalt, J. Licht,  K. Martin, L. McCarty,  K. Miller,  J. Moore,  M. .Myrhow, S. Negrete,  E. Nickel,  M. Puccinelli, C. Pyatt   J. Rice,  S. Sanders, K. Schwandt,  E. Seastedt,  R. Siler,  G. Skivington, DJ Smith, G. Sundseth, G.Tenney, L. Uhlenkott, B. Wallace, L. Walsh, P. Warren
Others Present:  Patty Jones, Foundation and Vice President for Academic Affairs Mike McFarlane
I. Call to Order:  The meeting was called to order at 1.13 p.m.  Chair Uhlenkott declared a quorum present. One verbal and two written proxies were noted.

II. Patty Jones:  Squy and Bea Wallace will co-chair the Foundation Dinner Dance. The first planning meeting will be Thursday, September 22, at noon in Berg Hall.  Lunch will be served.  There is a need for several committee members.  If this is of interest to you, please call the Foundation Office.  The Employee Campaign will commence October 3, 2005 through October 14, 2005. This is an opportunity for faculty, staff, and administration to help with the Community Center expansion.  Details will be forthcoming soon.
III. Announcement:  The last opportunity to enter the drawing for the free ticket for a balloon ride on Saturday, September 24, 2005 was announced.  Drawing will be held at the end of the meeting.
IV. Approval of Minutes: The minutes were approved after a correction to page 3, a change in the wording regarding the work load policy update, and mentoring for leadership; page 5 radiology “technician” to radiology “technologist”.
V. Senate Chair Report:  Chair Uhlenkott presented her report as follows:
A. Foundation:  Lisa has requested that acceptance of in-kind gifts go through the Foundation Office.

B. Academic Calendar: President’s Council approved the Academic Calendars for 2007-2008 and 2008-2009.  

C. Hurricane Katrina: GBC posted an offer over several education websites to accept students from Louisiana and Mississippi in the wake of Hurricane Katrina. Currently we have two students attending classes, with another two applicants scheduled for the spring semester and possibly more.  Salt Lake Community College may send students over to GBC, as we are better suited for the needs of those students. SLCC will also supply transportation.
D. Grants:  President’s Council gave the go-ahead to a proposal for the Rural Heath Outreach Grant. 
E. Surveillance Camera Policy:   GBC will eventually have a policy in place about the use of surveillance cameras.  Pat Anderson is attending workshops and gathering information on the installation, use, and placement of these cameras.  Approval of this policy  is pending.
F. Constitution Day:  Constitution Day will be held September 21, actually a week late, with a brown bag lunch and a presentation by Jack Smith, called “The Constitution: Could We Have Done Better?”  It will take place in the Heath Science Building, room 105 at noon.
G. Cellular Contracts:  If you have a cellular contract with Cingular/ATT Wireless, Nextel, Sprint PCS, or Verizon, you can qualify for up to a 20% reduction in your monthly rate.  The reductions are available to state employees. Go to http://purchasing.state.nv.us/pur _info/wireless.htm for further information, or see Erik Seastedt.  If you are going to get a cell phone, do not sign a contract until you have checked out this information.
H. Miscellaneous:   Dorothy Gallagher will be visiting Faculty Senate during our October meeting as will Dr. Killpatrick.
I. Announcement:  We need five (5) volunteers for a GBC ground crew for the Balloon Festival.  If you want to volunteer, let Mardell know.
VI. Committee Reports

Academic Standards – No report

Adjunct Faculty – Action.
The acting secretary read the official description of the proposed bylaw change to be included in the bylaws if approved by the Senate:


 “This committee discusses issues concerning Adjunct Faculty and brings 


the issues before
Faculty Senate for consideration. The committee’s 



membership shall include site administrators or adjunct representatives 



from the main campus sites. At least two of the committee’s adjunct 



representatives shall be employed principally as adjunct faculty—not as 


staff. The Faculty Senate Chair and the administrator in charge of Adjunct 


Faculty shall be ex-officio members of this committee. Adjuncts are 



entitled to two votes in Faculty Senate.”  
    This would convert the Adjunct Faculty Committee from an “ad hoc” to a standing committee.  After a brief discussion, a motion was made and seconded to adopt the Adjunct Faculty Committee as a standing committee with the description as read.  Motion passed unanimously.
Assessment Committee – Information only.
The committee’s assignment for the past year was to develop a process on how learner outcomes are assessed.  Last year, the “Course Objectives” on the syllabi were changed to “Learner Outcomes” and faculty compliance was positive. The next step is to add measurements by indicating on the syllabus which activity (assignments, tests, etc,) matches a particular learner outcome.  Pick a mechanism that works for you.  Spring 2005 Integrated Seminar 339 was used as an example. For assessment, Dr. Uhlenkott and Professor Fox listed as one learner outcome -- “List elements of short story.”  They indicated which of their submitted artifacts the committee could use to assess how the course accomplished that particular learner outcome.  The Committee encourages all full-time faculty to have their courses completed for assessment by spring 2006.  More examples of artifacts will be passed out for review as they are compiled.  The nursing department furnished an example of how one unit in their instruction covered four learner outcomes simultaneously. Technical, education and nursing courses have specific requirements built into their classes to provide this information, and it is the desire of the committee that other general education courses 
would do the same.  More guidance will be provided, and the committee will request a vote to proceed with the assessment plan. This year’s task is to make an addition to the syllabus that matches an assignment to a learner outcome.  Syllabi should go to the department chairs to make sure that this information is included in the syllabi and the
committee will obtain a sampling at a later date.  
Budget and Facilities – No report.
Bylaws– Report 
The committee is considering the institutional bylaws and also looking at a draft work for shared governance, examining the principles.  There have been moderate changes but the committee is continuing the work that was begun last year and the year before. If something interesting comes about that should be discussed by the whole Senate, it will be brought forth.
Compensation and Benefits – Report 

There is a short-fall in the economics of this campus which impacts this committee.  Last year professional development spent $55,000.00.  So far this year, only $25,000.00 has been allocated. $6,700.00 has already been committed to on-going Grant-In-Aid for people working on professional degrees and progressing forward for the benefit of all.  In the past, a larger portion of the budget had been set aside to allow several people to attend the Community College Conference. This year, the departments may have to use part of their operating dollars to fund attendance to the conference.  There are no policies or written guidelines to determine priorities of education versus attending or presenting at a conference. The committee will be working on guidelines and have a presentation for senate for approval.
Curriculum and Articulation – No report.
Department Chairs – Report 

The committee is reviewing scheduling and internet classes.
Distance Education – Information/Action
 The committee wishes to establish a sub-committee known as the Technology Strategy Committee to address the issues of how we can best use technology to serve GBC institutional objectives, our faculty, staff and students.  This sub-committee will consider three aspects of technological development at GBC: Policy, Web-Site development and content, and course delivery.  This does not refer to content of classes; “technology” includes, but is not limited to interactive video, web courses, email, telecourses, and WebReg (registration). The bylaws allow committees to have sub-committees, it is not necessary for the Distance Education Department to seek Senate approval to form the sub-committee advised the chair of the Bylaws Committee.  Chair Uhlenkott stated this would be an information only item.                                                                                                                         There was discussion and questions as to whether this committee would be doing a strategic plan or handling technical complaints.  The sub-committee will be broad-based, as it will be made up of faculty, library personnel, SIS Operations, Classified Staff, several departments throughout the campus, including the student body.  One example of the function of this sub-committee is to evaluate the GBC website because it is used as a marketing tool, as a way of disseminating information, as a gateway for WebCt classes. The committee would check to see if we are using it to our advantage at all times, that there is uniformity in the way things look, that there is consistency and continuity and to address these issues by shaping policy. Since this is such a large issue, the fact that it would be a sub-committee of a Faculty Senate committee was questioned.   
The Bylaws committee questioned the nature of the voting on the various issues. If there was a vote on a Senate-subcommittee, only senate members could vote.  Some felt the issues were beyond the scope of Faculty Senate; many issues fall outside the scope of the Distance Education Committee.  These institutional issues should be examined, but it was felt that Faculty Senate was not the proper venue, as it involves marketing and public relations. A motion was made and approved for a “Sense of the Senate” to approve the formation of an advisory committee for a technology support group.  The group will advise members of the distance education committee.


Faculty and Administrative Evaluations – No report.

Library – No report.

Personnel – Information/Action.
a) The committee prefaced that the requests for approval of the Sabbatical Leave Policy and Tenure Policy documents would not reflect changes in policy, only language.   The rubric for the Sabbatical Leave Request was modified to include a point system to assist the committee in supporting or denying sabbatical.

b) The senate approved the changes in the clarification and expanded language as developed by the committee for the Sabbatical Leave Policy in the GBC Policy and Procedure Guide with the following correction: “Personnel Department” changes to reflect “Human Resource Office.”

c) The senate approved the changes in the clarification and expanded language as developed by the committee for the Tenure Policy in the GBC Policy and Procedure Guide with the following correction: Change references to “UCCSN” (University and Community College System of Nevada) to “NSHE” (Nevada System of Higher Education).

d) The chairs of tenure committees are invited to attend a meeting regarding the candidates with the Personnel Committee to review tenure applications.

e) The Human Resource Department recommends that chairs of tenure committees review the candidate’s personnel file before submitting applications. An individual may review his/her personnel file at any time.  It was recommended from the Senate floor that a tenure file should include student evaluations.

f) Sabbatical leave requests must be in by October 30, 2005.


Student Relations – No report

VII.   Four-Year Committee Reports:  

A. Bachelor of Applied Science:

a) Three (3) students were approved for graduation in December.

b) Twenty (20) new students in the Management Technology Program replaced the eighteen (18) graduates from last year, which was the goal for this year.

c) Ten (10) additional students were placed in the four (4) emphasis areas: Agriculture, Digital Information, Instrumentation and Land Survey.

d) Proposals were sent to the Academic Standards Committee for review.

B. Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies:

a) Two (2) more students expressed interest in the AHA area.

b) Examined some courses for inclusion of social science classes for upper and lower division. Some are still pending.

c) INT 301- Research Methods is changing slightly to ensure that the course meets expectations.  It looks very good to all.

C. Bachelor of  Science in Nursing:

a) Sarah Negrete has agreed to serve on the BSN Advisory Committee.

b) The associate degree was a topic of discussion in Las Vegas recently with the State Board of Directors.  They were pleased with the direction of the programs at GBC.

c) Rural Health Care Services Outreach Grant – The application deadline is September 23, 2005.  It was requested that Faculty Senate vote to move forward with the grant proposal to establish Human Services Certificate Program and eventual Human Services Associate Degree Program if the grant is awarded to GBC.  The grant is $375,000 in a three-year period. After the third year, it is anticipated that future funding will come from enrollment-generated formula funding. It is a consortium, which is requirement of the grant. The consortium includes the State of Nevada Office of Rural Health, State of Nevada Division of Health and Human Resources, PACE, Bright Path, Indian Health Services, and the Elko Mental Health Center.  GBC would provide certificate programs in a broad range of health-related services that are currently lacking personnel to support these services. The College of Southern Idaho has an accredited Human Services Certificate and Associate Degree Program that GBC will use as a model, as there is currently no program of this nature available in the State of Nevada.  This would be a very popular program that would generate a considerable amount of FTE.  After discussion of staffing issues and job titles furnished with this program, the Senate moved to amend the agenda to change this to an Action Item.  The move was unanimously approved to amend the agenda.  The Senate unanimously approved the motion to proceed with the application of the grant proposal to establish a Human Services Certificate Program and the Human Services Associate Degree Program.

D.  Bachelor of Social Work:
a) The search for a replacement faculty member for the program is on- going. 

b) Mike McFarlane is coordinating course instruction coverage until the position is filled.  Clinical sections are covered.

E. Elementary and  Secondary Education:
a) The Secondary Education program started this fall. 

b) Two methods classes will be added in the spring 2006 semester in social science and science.

c) Other post Baccalaureate classes are being developed for fall 2006.
VIII.    
New Business:
a) Shared-Advising File – It is an accessible file through GroupWise used to coordinate advising efforts.  It has been modeled after the nursing advisement tool to ensure that advisement information is available and can be added, but not edited (prior entries) for each student that comes to faculty for advisement.  An invitation was extended to meet with Jan King or Julie Byrnes to learn how to utilize this advisement tool. Send an email to either party and they will set up your tutorial. 

b) Georgeanna Smith – It was recommended that some kind of appreciation be extended to Ms. Smith for the eighteen years of service she gave to GBC before retiring in June 2006.  The same courtesy extends to Pat Josey, who retired also.
c) Committee Formation – There was a proposal to establish either a standing or “ad hoc” committee to ensure faculty involvement with grants that provide events and speakers.  The proposal will be placed on the agenda for the October meeting.  Chair Uhlenkott requested a written description of what the committee would do for circulation.  The committee should submit the request for “ad hoc” or standing committee designation with the description. Pat Warren would like suggestions from other faculty members to be included in the description.
IX.
Informational Items:


Classification changes - Mike McFarlane, Vice President for Academic Affairs addressed the Senate 
regarding the classification changes of some support staff from classified to professional 
positions. 


These positions are considered professional staffing in the other community colleges and universities in the 
system. These position changes no longer qualify these staff members for overtime compensation. 
This 
reclassification was not intended to upset the balance of Faculty Senate.  The three support staff 
members for the Vice-Presidents were reclassified. 

Great Basin Festival – John Rice announced some of the activities scheduled for the festival, starting 
next week, which include forums, demonstrations and films.  Advertisements are posted 
around the 
campus and have been published.  An invitation was extended to include family,
friends and students to 
participate in the discussions on water; enjoy the outdoor reggae concert and the Balloon 
Glow on Friday, 
or take in a workshop on Saturday.

X.
Public Comment:
a) Kevin Laxalt and Frank Daniels were thanked for furnishing the refreshments for the meeting.
b) Cindy Hyslop and Kathy Schwandt agreed to host the October Meeting.

c) Peter Klem and the Social Sciences Department will host in November.

d) Tawny Crum won the balloon ride drawing.

IX.
Adjournment:   A motion was made to adjourn at 2:42 p.m.  Motion carried.

